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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, MARCH 21, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois, John Kaiser, and Brenda Lyttle (by phone)
Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; President's Cabinet Member Tom Bradley; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Stephanie Fisher, Luanne Gearhart, Jeri Griego, Warren Lemerich, Tim Macnamara, Arshi Nisley, Jay O’Brien, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Ami Wangeline, Christine Warren, Sher Warren, Jodi Weppner, Carrie Westling, Anne Wolff, and Kevin Yarbrough; and Board Attorney Lance Harmon
Visitors:
Alex Barker (ASG President), Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Will Hebert and Shawn Havel (Wingspan Co-editors), Misty Heil (ASG, PTK), and Matt Laubach (Wingspan Co-Photo Editor)
Children's Discovery Center Representatives: Affie Ellis (Parent and Community Representative), Ashley Schultz (Parent and Community Representative), Melanie Mofield (Current LCCC Student and Parent), Tracy McEwen (Recent LCCC Graduate, Current UW Student, and Parent), Christina Warren (Nursing Faculty and Parent), Luanne Gearhart (Psychology Faculty), Jodi Weppner (Justice Studies Coordinator and Parent)
1. CALL TO ORDER of March 21, 2012, Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the March 21, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 7:04 p.m.

2. MINUTES – Approval of the February 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,
MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the February 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports
1) ASG (Associated Student Government) – Alex Barker, President 
Ms. Barker reported on the following:

· A team building retreat will be held the end of month.
· Applications for student government are due next Friday.  A whole new senate will be elected for the 2012-2013 academic year.  
· Ms. Barker will represent the students on the health care planning committee. 
· The students voted in favor of pulling the faculty excellence awards beginning with next year’s commencement.  
· The College’s Day of Diversity was held today.  Next year’s efforts will involve other campus groups.

· The Food Service Committee is finalizing survey results concerning the improvement of dining hall services provided by Sodexo.

· The Service Committee is working on changes to the student lounge and will hold an open forum for feedback on what students would like to see changed.  They are also planning an Earth Day event.

· All ASG committees are working on community service projects.

· Student College Council representatives Misty Heil and Jason Larimore are planning open forums on shared governance for students.

· An institutional scholarship draft is under review.

· Governor Mead has not yet confirmed he will be the 2012 graduation speaker.

· Beginning with the 2012-2013 academic year the Associated Student Government will have a new name—Student Government Association. 
2) College Council – Jodi Weppner, Chair
Ms. Weppner reported the shared governance survey response closed today.  The College Council will meet on Friday, April 13th, to review the employee survey results.  The student survey was launched today and will be open until the end of the month.  Ms. Weppner will update the Board on the surveys during the April 4th Study Session.  College Council will also begin working on a proposal for the structure of the new College Council.
3) Educational Services Staff Council February 9 Minutes – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Christine Sowards, Secretary 
Mr. Yarbrough shared the Chili Cook-off held during the spring break was a success.  The pennies collected as votes for the favorite chili will be divided equally between each of the student clubs participating in the penny wars—PTK, ASG, Dental Hygiene, Rotaract, DECA and PBL.  The penny votes totaled $33.00 or 3,300 pennies, divided evenly between the six student groups equaled 550 pennies or $5.50. The staff professional development retreat will be held on Wednesday, May 16th, at Lions Park.  More is being done with the budget available to provide multiple options for training during the retreat.  The ESSC is pushing to get the staff involved in a half-day of professional development.  In the past about 30% of staff attended.
4) Faculty Senate February 17 Minutes – Jeff Shmidl, President; Arshi Nisley, Secretary
Mr. Shmidl thanked the Board on behalf of the faculty for the dinner this evening and the opportunity to visit one-on-one with the trustees.  The Faculty Senate’s most pressing issue is the Faculty Credentials Policy.  A number of issues were discussed today with President Schaffer who shared some of the same concerns.  Dr. Kilty asked what the time frame is for the policy.  Mr. Shmidl said no exact time line has been attached to the adoption of the policy but assured the Board’s input is important.  President Schaffer agreed the Board’s input is important in determining how key personnel are hired, which is done through policy.  However, since the Board has not yet transitioned out of Policy Governance, which allows the College to create institutional policy, the College is moving forward with a policy addressing faculty credentials.  The Faculty Credentials Policy was presented to President's Cabinet yesterday on first reading.  President Schaffer advised the Board he has assured the Faculty Senate members they will have a key role in the consultative process.  Mr. Mosher asked if there is any intent to use the policy’s language prior to its formal adoption as the College moves forward with the hiring of key personnel.  President Schaffer stated conversations will be held to assure the College adheres to the direction it is going in regards to that policy’s development, which ultimately will assure quality faculty with the proper credentials are hired.  Mr. Shmidl added Policy 4100 Recruitment, Hiring, and Types of Appointment needs to mesh with the Faculty Credentialing Policy.
5) Foundation – Tom Bradley, Executive Director (The next Foundation Full Board Meeting is May 10, 2012.) 
Mr. Bradley reported he has met with 16 divisions, directors, and vice presidents to get an “idea of the pulse of the campus.”  The Foundation has established a budget figure to present to the trustees as requested—date to be announced. The Match the Spirit Campaign donations total $650,000.  Since January 1st, $86,000 has been raised including pledges, cash, and new scholarships, which brings the total with the State match to $172,000.  Mr. Bradley also advised the Foundation’s Facebook page now has upcoming events posted to it.  
6) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Nancy Cornish, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President –  Ms. Wolff reported the LCCCEA met with Mr. Shmidl this afternoon and discussed the following:

· Scholarship allocations

· Federal work study money availability
· Hiring committee composition

· Division realignment

· Student services

· Distance learning

She was pleased to report President Schaffer was on top of or at least aware of every issue shared.  
B. Public Comment – None
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS
A. Children's Discovery Center (CDC) – Carrie Westling, CDC Manager
· CDC Progress Report

· CDC Strategic Plan

· CDC Monthly Summary
President Schaffer stated one of the bright spots of his tour of the campus was the Children's Discovery Center.  He worked with Children's Discovery Center Manager Carrie Westling and Assistant Manager Stephanie Fisher on the preparation of the report being presented to the Board this evening.  As he did so he got a bigger picture of the transformational change the CDC has undergone. He is excited and pleased about what the CDC offers and what those offerings mean to this community and this campus.  He acknowledged the parents, some of whom are LCCC employees, LCCC faculty, and former students, who will be sharing stories about their children’s successes at the Center.  Mrs. Westling updated the Board on the Children's Discovery Center’s progress and shared the Center’s FY 2013 strategic plan and monthly center report.  She also announced the Center has received tax exemption status as a lab school environment from Laramie County. This exemption will save the Center many tax dollars.  She stated the Center embraces the College’s mission statement and said those who will be speaking on behalf of the Center will illustrate how the Center’s objectives speak to the College’s mission statement.  A brief PowerPoint presentation will be given followed by an opportunity for questions.  Those speaking on behalf of the Center were Affie Ellis (Parent and Community Representative), Ashley Schultz (Parent, East High School English Instructor, and Community Representative), Melanie Mofield (Current LCCC Student and Parent), Tracy McEwen (Recent LCCC Graduate, Current UW Student, and Parent), Christina Warren (Nursing Faculty and Parent), Luanne Gearhart (Psychology Faculty), and Jodi Weppner (Justice Studies Coordinator and Parent).  The following were among the comments shared:
· Children are flourishing in the CDC environment.

· Because of her child’s experience at the CDC, her child entered kindergarten academically prepared and more importantly was socially ready.
· The Center incorporates the use of the College’s facilities for such events as Library Day, Music Day, Best Readers.

· Having her child at the CDC, lets her go to work each day with the confidence of knowing her is child is happy.

· The CDC provides an excellent environment for her child and a lab environment for her, so she can be a working mother and a student at the same time.  
· The labs provide real world experience.
· Last semester she worked closely with Mrs. Westling for a community leadership class at UW. She was studying community building and the Center was her subject as a source of our community’s human capital.  Mrs. Westling taught her about sense making, relating, visioning, and inventing processes used in the Center.  She also shared information about logic models, managing faculty, and communication techniques.
· The Center helped get the Stride Learning Center involved to help her daughter with speech issues.
· As a nursing faculty, she really likes the Center.  First semester nursing students are sent to the Center on Fridays to do developmental screening on at least six different children. 
· The Center is a blessing to the Child Psychology students who are required to do observations on children.  They focus predominately on growth and development and write reflection papers on their observations.  
· General Psychology students chose the Children's Discovery Center as their focus this semester.  They adopted the logo “Investing in Our Future, One Crayon at a Time.”  They are collecting school supplies and working with Texas Roadhouse on a fundraiser where all the proceeds will go to the Children's Discovery Center.
· She can’t say enough about what the Children's Discovery Center offers to students who are majoring in psychology, education, early childhood education, and nursing.
· The Center provides lab opportunities that serve students.  No other “centers” in Cheyenne, who claim the College is competing with them, provide this opportunity.

· She trusted the Center enough to let her six-week old daughter be included in a pilot program for six-week old babies.  

· She was told her son would have passed kindergarten nearly a year before he started kindergarten. She attributed this to the Center’s early education development program.
The PowerPoint presentation that followed highlighted student lab experiences, visits with high school students as part of the College’s recruitment effort, the creation of a part-time classroom in August 2011, the “It Starts Here” program, the Center’s participation in Read Across America, and the continuing effort to grow partnerships.  
Chairman Thomas expressed his appreciation for the update and the parents comments and support.  He asked Mrs. Westling where the Center needs additional support.  Mrs. Westling shared the following:
· Every classroom has a waiting list.

· Requests are being received for morning and afternoon preschool experiences.

· More space is needed to be able to respond to community requests and provide more opportunities for students.  Total space currently in use by the CDC facilities in the Arp and Auto Diesel Buildings is about 4,000 square feet.
Revenue issues have been a challenge.  However, new enrollment  procedures have been instituted where the first month’s payment plus a nonrefundable $25.00 deposit is collected in advance.  Problems with parents not paying their bills have decreased significantly.  The Department of Family Services’ new billing system has created chaos as Family Services transitions from the old to the new billing system.  Mrs. Westling would like to figure out a way where the Foundation could help financially support the College’s students whose children are enrolled in the Center.  She would also like to be able to give families who have more than one child at the Center a small break in their tuition as well as staff who have children enrolled in the Center.
Chairman Thomas was happy to see the operational issues have been resolved.  He noted expansion of the Children's Discovery Center is included in the Facilities Master Plan and stated he would like to know what kind of a facility would best support future growth of the CDC, which appears to be moving in the direction of a lab school.  He acknowledged, that unlike other College programs, State regulations prohibit the CDC from growing its enrollments until the proper facilities and requisite number of teachers are in place, all of which are reliant on increased square footage.  In response to the perception that the Center is competing with daycare facilities, Mrs. Westling said the Early Education Joint Powers Board’s belief is that a misunderstanding occurred in 2009 when they were trying to promote the building of an early education facility in the east business park, because the concept of an educational training facility was not clearly communicated.  
Mr. Mosher asked Mrs. Westling is she has “roughly an understanding of what the ratio might be for the number of employees and students who make up that percentage of your student population.”  Mrs. Westling said she does have those figures and asked if she could email them to Mr. Mosher to which he responded sure.  Mr. Mosher also asked if there is a reason why the after school numbers have gone down.  Ms. Fisher replied the changes are due in part to some schools already having after school programs and to the College’s location being more remote.  Mrs. Westling added that after school pick up of children whose parents already have children enrolled in the Center is provided.  She also shared that their school-age summer program will kick-off soon and the indication from the phone surveys is there will be a jump in those numbers.  She added that her hope is to one day partner with the college’s SEEK program.
Dr. Kilty observed current enrollment is 124, which is greater than the capacity of 113 dictated for the Center.  Ms. Fisher said the difference is due to part-time enrollments where as many as 40 children may be enrolled but only 15 of those can be in a room at a time and that is carefully regulated by the Center. 
Mr. Mosher said he would be interested in hearing how bullying is handled at the Center.  Mrs. Westling stated part of the early childhood development curriculum is teaching a child how to cope.  The children in the kindergarten readiness class are currently learning about self-esteem and group esteem.  A color system of blue, green, red, and yellow is used to help the children understand the significance of an episode that occurs.  For example, a wonderful experience might be associated with the color blue.  In contrast, a troubling experience might be associated with the color red.  The color system provides the opportunity to talk about what happened without making an example of the child.  
Chairman Thomas thanked Mrs. Westling and Ms. Fisher for their presentation and the parents and faculty for their comments. 
ADDED TO THE AGENDA – PARAGON AWARDS – President Schaffer drew attention to the Paragon awards on display and announced Scott Souder, Mel Jones, and Stacy Shultz-Bisset received the Gold Paragon Awards for the athletics mascot logo (Souder) and Viewbook (Jones and Shultz-Bisset) during a recent National Council for Marketing and Public Relations conference in San Francisco.  What should be noted is Casper College spent $75,000 to have a consulting firm generate their logo.  Whereas, Scott Souder, while still an intern at LCCC, created the new athletic mascot logo that has now received a Golden Paragon Award.  The Viewbook’s success can be attributed to the Public Relations design team, Admissions Recruiter Brad Barker who coordinated the project, and the students who submitted the numerous photos that contributed to the unique design of the Viewbook. 
B. Facilities Expansion and Renovation Priorities – President Joe Schaffer
A draft of the 2012-2017 Facilities Plan for the next five years was distributed to the Board and the priorities set forth in the plan for the next five years were reviewed by President Schaffer.  President Schaffer stressed the plan is a draft and is intended to address projects that are fundable and doable in the next five years. He would like to bring an actual proposal for planning and funding for the Board’s approval.  The proposed priorities were:
· Priority 1: University/Student Center ($26 million) 

· Priority 2: Flex-Tech Building $10 million)

· Priority 3: Residence Halls (cost undetermined)

· Priority 4: Albany County Campus Expansion at University of Wyoming (cost undetermined)

· Priority 5: Campus Face-Lift (cost undetermined)

· Building Façade Renovations
· Campus Lighting
· Signage and Wayfinding

· Pedestrian Spaces and Landscaping

· Campus Gateways
Board comments and questions and President Schaffer’s responses included the following:  
· Why was the Fine and Performing Arts Building not included in the priorities?
· The Fine and Performing Arts Building was not included in the short-term, five-year plan because from a student-centered, classroom, educational basis, it did not rise to the level of need the College has for general use space and trade space to accommodate emerging industry. In addition, a question remained about what would be done in terms of educational programming in the building.  He emphasized this does not diminish the need to remodel and refurbish some of the Fine Arts areas on campus.  Also, if an investment is going to be made in projects that could be completed in the next five years and could be immediately programmed, the University Center and the Flex-Tech Building were more likely to meet those requirements.  In addition, considerable conversation and question has been voiced about the utilization of the fine arts facilities in the community; e.g., the Civic Center’s utilization and its fiscal status.  Therefore, the likelihood of garnering community support for the Fine and Performing Arts Building with its price tag attached would be in question.  President Schaffer stressed again the need for a Fine and Performing Arts Building has value but when considering what could be accomplished in the next five years and serve immediate need, the University and Flex-Tech Buildings reached a higher priority level.  
· What was the criterion by which the priorities were ranked? And how do the square footage numbers for each of the priorities in this facilities plan compare with those in the Campus Master Plan?
· The numbers are from the Campus Master Plan with some modification and are at the low end of those included in the Campus Master Plan.  
· Three criteria were used: 
1) Where can an immediate impact be made either through programming or through freeing up space to address other priorities in the Campus Master Plan?

Examples: Consolidation of student services into a one-stop shop, creation of a learning commons, residence halls (waiting list, failing building), Albany County Campus  
2) What’s really feasible in terms of overall expenditures and can be accomplished within five years? 
3) What funding and project momentum are currently in place?  
Examples:  The Flex-Tech Building (emerging industry interest), the University Center (Level I Plan completed and has been through the capital construction process), the Albany County Campus, and the campus facelift projects (funded internally and are doable projects, some of which are already in progress)
· How will available funding be determined?
· First of all, the Board needs to decide if the proposed priorities are what they want the College focusing its resources (time, personnel, and funding) on.
· Financial consultants with which the Board has worked in the past can advise the College on funding mechanisms, determine the College’s debt capacity and the community’s debt capacity, and guide the College on the issuance of its own revenue bonds.  Conversations have also been held with Mr. Bradley and the Foundation about a capital campaign.  A feasibility study is one component of a capital campaign that may also be considered to determine what the depth of the private giving may be and what the community receptivity may be for taxing themselves. 
· Some programs are struggling because of where they are located. Adequate practice and performance facilities do not exist.  The art gallery is too small. 

· The Board charged President Schaffer with bringing forward projects on which planning could begin right away and that is what he has presented to the Board.  Concentrating on one project at a time has been a failing strategy in the past.  Casper College is completing a $90 million project that comprises four or five projects. The College should not wait for a partner to pursue a project.
· While a $30 to $40 million Fine and Performing Arts Center would be desirable, what President Schaffer has presented addresses immediate and more immediate needs.  After the Civic Center’s losses were disclosed and the City’s budget was released, large numbers of townspeople were mortified to learn City tax dollars are being used to support the Civic Center.
· Would like to establish a time within the next five to seven years for the Children's Discovery Center expansion.

· This short-term, five-year plan does not replace the Campus Master Plan and does not replace the significant deferred maintenance needs of the campus.  The purpose of this proposed plan is to get some direction because in and of itself the Campus Master Plan is too large to undertake all at once.  The short-term facilities plan presented this evening is a time-bound prioritization of the institution’s immediate needs.
· Looking at Priority 1, will the Level 2 Study incorporate potential financing sources.
· Traditionally, those studies have not included financing elements, but the support of somebody who could advise the College could be incorporated. 
· Looking at Priority 3, is there potential to look at a private firm to build the residence hall and operate it?  If so, the possibility should be explored.
· There are companies who will build facilities and operate them and also build facilities and lease them back.  The College can explore this.
· Regardless of the plan put together, a funding component has to be part of the plan.  Nothing prohibits the College from doing a Level 1 and Level 2 study at the same time and would highly recommend this be done with the Flex-Tech Building.  
· President Schaffer confirmed $200,000 exists in this year’s budget and because the Health Sciences building project bid came in $300,000 under budget, those monies are also available for planning. He cautioned, however, that human capital would be stretched beyond efficiency if both level studies were simultaneously done. 
· Capital budgeting is done because some amount of money exists to spend and then a determination is made on how to best use that money.  Right now, the College has no money to spend.  Also, the University Center has no more substance to it than it had a half-a-year ago.  
· The College’s efforts have not been focused on the University Center. Before the College could resume its push for the University Center, the legislature needed to adjourn and President Schaffer needed to be on board for a couple of months.  The anticipation is that the “push” will resume in the next couple of months.  A decision needs to be made if part of the scope of the planning process is to include someone who can help the College determine how to raise the money. 
· That’s the interesting dichotomy of the process, what the College is going to build has to be known, particularly if the State funding is sought and if a case is going to be built in the community, because the College will also be dealing with the emotional capacity of the taxpayers being able to vote for the projects presented to them.  Determining the College’s debt capacity for projects such as the Residence Hall can certainly be done in advance of determining the scope of that project.  Most importantly, if there wasn’t a strong belief that all of the projects are feasible within the funding sources available to the College, they would not be on this list.  The Level 1 Plan for the University Center really doesn’t tell us a whole lot about the needs of this campus in terms of space or programming. Therefore, a Level 2 plan will have talk about those needs.  What is known is that College has needs to consolidate, renovate, and update, and needs for key student service areas, learning commons space, office space, and classroom space. 
President Schaffer will bring the Board proposals for entering into the planning process and some sequential order for the projects to the April 4th Study Session and then again at the April 18th business meeting for the Board to act upon.  Administration and Finance Vice President Carol Hoglund advised the College as an institution is limited to five or six funding options unless the College funds the project themselves and that the Level 2 Study will including funding sources. 
Chairman Thomas summarized the Board’s expectations that President Schaffer will bring forward at the April study session a proposal that contains project priorities, costs, who/what will fund the projects, and a timeline for the completion of each project.  The Board will then make a decision at the April business meeting that will get the ball rolling.
C. Reissuance of Albany County Campus Bonds – President Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer advised the Board the bonds for Albany County Campus have been called, so the Foundation has an opportunity to refinance the bond debt through a reissuance, and there is a financial benefit in doing so.  He suggested this may be the time to utilize the College’s Building Authority to assume the debt.  There are some very purposeful steps for:

· how the Foundation would agree to reissue them and release that debt;  
· how the College would agree to assume that debt through the Building Authority; and  
· would the Building Authority agree to do that?  
So, some things to consider would be:

· Does the College want to assume the debt and take over the ownership?

· What would the debt amount, interest rate, and savings be?

· Ms. Hoglund stated the College’s assuming the debt would result in a $150,000 savings to the Foundation.  
Noting the Board has given a nod to the reissuance of the bonds, President Schaffer stated he will keep the Board apprised of the process as it becomes more set.

D. Public Comment
Mass Media/Multimedia Instructor Roz Schliske stated she had not seen the proposed facilities plan and that the sucking sound the Board heard was the entire eastern fine arts and humanities division going, “Well, I told you so.”  She went on to say that all of the good will put together as trustees and administrators last fall just went down the tubes.  She advised that if  the Board doesn’t put the Fine Arts Building at even the sixth priority, the disappointment in that division will be such that she didn’t know if she could stand in front of them.  They don’t go to the meetings and see how hard The Board is working.  They just go, “Yeah, it’s the Board again.”  She stated the Board has taken their dream away from them, adding from a Public Relations standpoint this is a nightmare.  Semple Brown Architects who developed the last proposal actually works with communities and colleges and universities to do exactly the kinds of things that the Board was talking about.  They just recently did a fine arts center in Parker, Colorado, after some ten years of planning. The way they put it together is exactly the way the college is going to have to do it—cobble it together with different groups.  Literally, we’re going to have say, “Hey, gang, let’s put on a show.”  If the Board doesn’t given her division that hope, this is just one of the worst things that could happen.  She asked the Board to let the Arts and Humanities Division do the planning and have a summit where they bring together Tom Bradley, major people from Semple Brown, and other people from the community.  Let the Arts and Humanities Division start doing some of the footwork for you.  Mr. Thomas told Ms. Schliske he would like to have some time to think about her comments and asked her to chat with him after the meeting. 
5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
Dr. Kilty reported the Finance and Facilities Committee met on March 12th and nothing materially has changed in the budget and balance sheet reports provided to the Board.  One of the discussion items was the use of the one mill funds.  Because the one mill funds are subject to renewal they should be used for things like planning rather than continuing operations. Therefore, Ms. Hoglund was asked to come up with a plan for removing the continuing operations from the one mill funds so they may be freed up for planning.  He noted this cannot be done for a year but want a plan to do so.  Also, a discussion was held about the College’s budget process allowing the movement of monies from one area of the College to another when needs change.  Currently, a process does exist for this.  He believed some of this is the Board’s responsibility and will keep pursuing these issues until a resolve is accomplished.  Referring back to the one mill, Dr. Kilty stated it raises somewhere in the neighborhood of $950,000.  He pointed out that an aggregate of new revenues included $75,000 estimated to come from one mill increased valuations and it was being thrown into the pot to apply to continuing operations.  He believed the $75,000 should be removed from the continuing operations and put in a fund for planning costs.  Mr. Mosher agreed and added one of the problems discussed was the difficulty of backfilling where the one mill monies are taken away.  Also, he was hoping at least $200,000 would be available to move but that did not appear to be the case.  
President Schaffer said the April 4th Study Session will provide the trustees an opportunity to have a more in-depth discussion of the budget.  In many ways steps are being taken to not have ongoing commitments associated with the one mill funds.  Some shift of those funds has been made in this budget and the shift of the one mill funds will continue.  The College has approximately $1 million in one-time operating expenses that are bound by the fiscal year. That is an accounting matter.  And that simply takes time as the process begins to shift some of those things over.  The Board will need to provide guidance on the use of the one mill funds; i.e., whether or not they are to be used in their entirety for planning purposes or for non-base commitments or otherwise as directed by the Board.  He also explained that the reallocation of $938,312 is evidence the College is discontinuing some things and moving on to new things.  He cautioned that as monies are reallocated emotional appeals will be heard from the campus and community but reasoned the College simply cannot accomplish all of the things the Board wants, the campus wants, and the community wants without some sort of prioritization and direction.  
2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell 

Mr. Dubois and Mr. Kaiser attended last Thursday’s Foundation Board meeting.  Mr. Dubois stated the Foundation Board is most interested in a greater integration between the two boards and in working together.  Mrs. Merrell said she could not attend because she was not feeling well.
Mrs. Merrell attended an ASG meeting and was very impressed with how ASG President Alex Barker runs the meeting.  She advised that the concerns expressed to her have also been shared with President Schaffer.  Mr. Dubois said he would like to attend the ASG meetings.  ASG President Barker said he was most welcome and that meetings are held every Tuesday at 12:15 p.m. in Private Dining Room CCC 179.  Mrs. Merrell continued that she was pleased with the opportunity to have dinner with the faculty this evening.  
3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Mr. Kaiser reported the College Brain Trust (CBT) contract is being extended to include governance model training.  Dr. George Boggs and Dr. Cindra Smith will conduct the training on campus.  The Board agreed to hold the training on Saturday, May 12th, from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. in the Petersen Board Room.  The Board will discuss rules of the president, rules of the trustees, what the Board doesn’t like about policy governance, board decisions, policy structure, board goals, and president goals.  A second retreat will be held at a later date.
Trustees Kaiser and Lyttle and President Schaffer will be attending an ACCT Governance Leadership Conference in New York next week. 
B. Public Comment – None 
6. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Legal Services Request for Proposal – President Joe Schaffer

President Schaffer noted the details will come as part of the request for proposal. 
Mr. Dubois moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the issuance of a Request for Proposals to retain legal services for the College effective as of July 1, 2012 for a period of three (3) years. 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
B. Approval of CBT (College Brain Trust) Amended Contract – President Joe Schaffer

President Schaffer explained the Board would be approving the amending of the CBT contract to incorporate assistance with the Board’s governance shift.

Mr. Dubois moved and Mr. Kaiser seconded,

MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves Amendment No. 1 to Contract PS11-923 issued to the College Brain Trust for the purpose of providing consultation and training for Board governance transition and policy development in the amount of $7,500 for each workshop retreat (Spring 2012 and Fall 2012), plus reasonable travel expenses per workshop, and $234 per hour for reading, reviewing and editing Board and College Policies. 
DISCUSSION: President Schaffer explained for Dr. Kilty that the CBT contract does not have a “not to exceed amount” but that the contracted services for the workshops are time bound in that they must occur before June 30, 2013.  The actual hourly charge for consultation on policy development between the workshops is open-ended. The charges will be applied as they are engaged.  President Schaffer expressed his hope that the need for CBT consultation will be finished before the end of the calendar year.  Mr. Kaiser advised that the Board will meet between the workshops and then ask CBT to review the Board’s work on governance practices.


MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

C. Approval of Recommendation for Award of Search Firm Contract – President Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer said two searches will be held, one for a vice president of academic affairs and one for a vice president of student services.  The request for proposal for a search firm received seven responses. Following a review of the responses the firms were reduced to two and the decision of which firm to choose was left essentially to his discretion.  The two firms are Cizek and Associates and the Pauly Group.  Two important functions of the search group will be reference checks and the processes used to identify potential candidates from those who are looking and those who are not looking for a vice presidency position, which will take into account the saturation of the search firm’s networking system. 
Discussion ensued about the Board’s confidence in Marti Cizek from their experience using Cizek and Associates for the permanent president search. Although Ms. Cizek did the research and not the search, the Board found her to be no nonsense, organized, and thorough.  The Board agreed that their hands-on experience with Cizek and Associates certainly produced a confidence level they could not attest to with the Pauly Group but also concurred that President Schaffer should be comfortable with the search firm chosen because he will ultimately be responsible for the selections made.
Mrs. Merrell moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,


MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the President entering into a contract to secure consultation services not to exceed $100,000 for the purpose of assisting with the search for, and selection of, a Vice President of Academic Affairs and a Vice President of Student Services.  
MOTION CARRIED unanimously.  
Public Comment – None
7. MONITORING PERFORMANCE OF THE PRESIDENT (Policy 3.4) 

A. Ends Statement No. 5 Laramie County Community College’s programs are recognized as exemplary. – Instruction Vice President Marlene Tignor (Brought forward from the 3/7/12 Study Session.)
· Core Abilities Assessment Results 2010-2011

· CCSSE (Community College Survey of Student Engagement) Results 2011

· Ends Statement Reports Data (Instruction)
Dr. Tignor stated this is the same report that came forward at the study session.  The two items requested by Dr. Kilty are included in the core ability assessment.  The assessment results are at the top of page 12 and the Community College Faculty Survey of Student Engagement results are at the bottom of page 3. 


Mr. Kaiser moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the acceptance of Ends Statement No. 5 Laramie County Community College’s programs are recognized as exemplary.as presented by Instruction Vice President Marlene Tignor.

Dr. Kilty stated he had issues with this report last year because there was nothing in it that told him LCCC’s programs are exemplary.  He made suggestions but none were implemented.  He did not know how a program can be described as exemplary unless you talk about the people who run the program, or how programs in general can be categorized as exemplary, unless you talk about how well applicants are attracted to a pool, and how well applicants are chosen from that pool, how students grow while they’re here, and how well students do in the job market.  So, once again, this report does not tell him all that much about LCCC programs being exemplary, so he will vote against it.

MOTION CARRIED with 6 yeses and 1 no from Dr. Kilty.

Public Comment – None 
8. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. March 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report

B. February 1, 2012, Study Session Dinner Meeting Summary
C. February 1, 2012, Study Session Summary

D. February 15, 2012, Business Meeting Dinner Summary
E. Board Correspondence – Pam Babcock and Melissa Gallant – Mr. Thomas  read the correspondence for the benefit of the audience. 
F. Historical List of Board Motions - 2012 

Public Comment – None 
9. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· April 4 (Wednesday) – Study Session – Main agenda topic will be the budget.  
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· April 18 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner and Open Conversation with ??? (6 p.m. – CCI 130 – Dinner will be catered.)
· Business Meeting (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
· May 2 (Wednesday) – Study Session
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· May 5 (Saturday) – Commencement – 7 p.m. – Cheyenne Civic Center
· May 16 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner and Open Conversation with ??? (6 p.m. – CCI 130 – Dinner will be catered.)
· Business Meeting (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
10. PUBLIC COMMENT (Call for Public Comment on Any Items not on the Agenda)
No public comment. 
11. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the March 21, 2012, Regular Board Business Meeting at 9:38 p.m.

12. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No executive session was held.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary

